CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 10 APRIL 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Guest (Chairman), Councillors Bain, Bowman, Bradley, Jefferson, Joscelyne, J Mallinson and Styth.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Ellis attended during consideration of the item on Area Working.

CROS.39/03
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings of the Committee held on 9 and 16 January 2003 

were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

The minutes of the meeting held on 20 February 2003 were submitted for noting.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager referred to Resolution (3) to Minute CROS.32/03 (Budget Overview and Monitoring Report – April to December 2002) and indicated that the Head of Finance would provide a report for the next meeting on the use of the New Deal Accumulated Surplus which had been generated by the contract over the last four years.

He also referred to Minute CROS.34/03 (Sundry Debtors and Periodic Income Performance Review) and indicated that the Audit Manager would be submitting a report to the next meeting on “quick fix” solutions in relation to Corporate Debtor Recovery Procedures.

CROS.40/03
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE

Area Working – Overview and Scrutiny Review
Pursuant to Minute CROS.24/03, a Minute Excerpt (EX.045/03) setting out the Executive’s response to this Committee’s resolution as regards Area Working was submitted.

The Executive had acknowledged the possible need for Area Working and the Community Activities Portfolio Holder, Head of Strategic and Performance Services and Head of Legal and Democratic Services would investigate examples of area working operating in other Local Authorities with the intention of setting up a pilot scheme in one or two Wards in the District.

Councillor Ellis, Community Activities Portfolio Holder, was present at the meeting.  He reported that the Executive was currently undecided as to what it wanted on area working and that it was hard for Executive Members to see a need for it.

A report was to be submitted to the Executive on 28 April 2003 on options for area working and, in the meantime, Officer level meetings were being held which would include discussion on partnership working at area level through the existing network of County Neighbourhood Forums.  A meeting between a small number of Members from both the Executive and the County Carlisle Area Committee would also discuss working together through Neighbourhood Forums.

There were a number of issues which would need to be resolved before joint area working could be implemented eg whether any forum have delegated powers to make decisions or be merely a consultative meeting, who would act as Chairman.  Councillor Ellis commented that there were obstacles to overcome in terms of the relationship between the City and County Councils before progress could be made.

Councillor Ellis told the Committee that the Executive would give a clear indication of how it wished to progress area working at the meeting on 28 April 2003 and this would form the basis of further consultation with this Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Members of the Committee reminded the portfolio holder that a recommendation to progress area working had been passed to the Executive in September 2002 and that the Executive had still to decide on the issue.  Members did not believe that there were any obstacles at Member level in the City or County Council which would prevent successful area working through joint Neighbourhood Forums.  Many City Councillors attended the present Neighbourhood Forum meetings and it would be of benefit to communities if Ward Councillors could answer queries from the public at these meetings on City Council services.

Members also considered that joint Neighbourhood Forum meetings would engage back bench Councillors in the work of the Council and its decision making process and that the lack of progress on area working would be seen as a weakness upon CPA assessment.

RESOLVED – 1.  That the views expressed by Councillor Ellis be noted and he has been unable to convince this Committee of any valid reason why work on progressing area working had been delayed.

2. That the unanimous resolution of this Committee in favour of area working be reaffirmed.

3.
That the decision of the Executive on area working to be made at their 28 April 2003 meeting be reported back to this Committee and it is noted that this Committee is unable to move forward on this issue until the Executive decision has been made.

CROS.41/03
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which have been the subject of call-ins.

CROS.42/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2002/03 which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee.  He was taking steps to programme work for 2003/04 and the Committee would be asked to identify areas for subject reviews and prioritise their 2003/04 work programme early in the new Municipal Year.

Members asked the Overview and Scrutiny Manager to offer informal induction sessions in the Overview and Scrutiny function to any new Members appointed onto Overview and Scrutiny Committees when the new Committee appointments are made in May 2003.

RESOLVED – That the update on the Work Programme be noted.

CROS.43/03
FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.24/03, highlighting issues with the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 April 2003 to 31 July 2003.

He reported that the Head of Property Services would be submitting a report to the June 2003 meeting of this Committee on the Asset Management Plan.

Members asked to be included as a consultee in respect of key decision KD.35/03 dealing with a procurement policy.

Members also asked to be included as a consultee on key decision KD.105/02 dealing with potential partnerships with the private sector for delivery of Customer Contact, Revenues and Benefits Services.  Members noted with concern that the closing date for consultees’ comments on this key decision was mid-May 2003.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager reported that if this matter was discussed at the next ordinary meeting of this Committee, there would still be time for comments to go forward to the Executive prior to the key decision being made.

With regard to key decision KD.33/03 dealing with a new foyer service for the Civic Centre, Members asked that the consultees list be amended to include staff as well as Trade Unions.  This should apply whenever Trade Union consultation is proposed on a key decision item.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

CROS.44/03
REFERENCES FROM THE EXECUTIVE

(a)
External Grant Funding Performance Review
Pursuant to Minute CROS.25/03, there was submitted a Minute Excerpt (EX.046/03) setting out the Executive’s response to the reference from this Committee as regards the External Grant Funding Performance Review.

The Executive had noted the progress being made by this Committee and endorsed the approach being taken.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

(b)
Audit Plan – Proposals for Value for Money Studies
The Executive had on 3 March 2003 considered a report by the Head of Finance (FS.12/02) on the Audit Plan.  That report had invited the Executive to determine any requests for Value for Money Studies the Executive wished to be considered for inclusion in the programme for 2003/04.  (Minute Excerpt EX.047/03 refers)

The decision taken was that the Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder be delegated authority to submit to this Committee requests for Value for Money Studies in the light of future priorities.  No requests had been received to date.

RESOLVED – 1.  That the position be noted. 

2.  That the Audit Manager be requested to submit a report detailing the final work programme for the Audit Plan for 2003/04 to a future meeting of this Committee for approval.

CROS.45/03
PERFORMANCE MONITORING 

(a)
Action Plan for Managing Absence – Progress Report

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services presented report ME.2/03 providing an update on progress made as regards the management of absence throughout the Authority.

The relevant Best Value Performance Indicators were:

BV12 Sickness Absence – The number of working days/shifts lost to sickness absence (average per employee); and

BV 15 Ill Health Retirements – The percentage of employees retiring on grounds of ill health as a percentage of the workforce.

Details of the City Council’s performance against national performance and national targets were provided, together with action taken and the next steps.

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services drew attention to the Sickness Absence Action Plan attached at Appendix 1 to the report, which included an additional column designed to describe the progress that had been made. 

He reminded Members of the difficulties faced by the Personnel Team in recent months, commenting that they would be working hard to make a significant contribution towards the achievement of the targets.   Members were also reminded that Personnel staff were but one resource to be deployed and that most success was likely to result from actions taken by line Managers in Business Units.

In discussing this report Members made the following points:-

(a) the Action Plan format was helpful to Members, but the timescales should be updated in the Plan;

(b) the cost of absenteeism to the City Council should be identified so that the scale of the problem in financial terms can be properly assessed;

(c) welfare visits by line managers to staff on sick leave should be encouraged and line managers should receive appropriate training to perform this duty.

(d) Return to work interviews should be encouraged, again subject to appropriate training for line managers.

(e) Members particularly asked that priority be given to the Action Plan items seeking to identify named Managers in each Business Unit who will be directly responsible for monitoring absence management within the Unit, improving the quality and quantity of management information and review data collection procedures and timescales and to select the worst performing departments/sections for an in depth analysis for the reasons for poor performance to ensure action can be targeted. 

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services indicated that he would seek to address the points raised by Members.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and the Head of Member Support and Employee Services be requested to submit a progress report to this Committee in three months time.

(b)
Performance Indicators for Disabled/Ethnic Minority Employees – Progress Report

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services presented report ME.3/03 providing an update on progress made as regards employment by the City Council of disabled people and those from ethnic minorities.

The relevant indicators were: 

BV16 – The percentage of local authority employees declaring that they meet the Disability Discrimination Act 1995 disability definition compared with the percentage of economically active disabled people in the authority area; and

BV17 – The percentage of local authority employees from ethnic minority backgrounds compared with the percentage of economically active people from ethnic minorities in the district.

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services explained the City Council’s performance when measured against national performance and national targets commenting that, although progress had been made, as yet no Action Plan was in place.  He anticipated being able to submit an Action Plan to the next meeting of this Committee.  A list of possible items for inclusion in an Action Plan was submitted.
RESOLVED – That the report be noted and the Head of Member Support and Employee Services be requested to submit a report to the next meeting of this Committee with an Action Plan to improve the numbers of disabled people and those from ethnic minorities employed within the Authority.

CROS.46/03
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT

Pursuant to Minute OSM.17/03, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented a Report entitled “Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees 2002/03”. The Report summarised the progress of Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the year 2002/03, highlighting work which had been done through undertaking and monitoring Best Value Reviews and Actions Plans, Monitoring Performance and individual Subject Reviews or Enquiries.  Details of the improvements agreed at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop held on 28 January 2003 were also provided.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Report had been considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 13 March 2003 who had agreed that it be referred to the other Overview and Scrutiny Committees, together with the City Council.

A Member referred to Section 11 of the Annual Report which suggested that the infrequent use of call-in could be seen as a positive indication for the new political system.  The Member did not agree with this statement, feeling that the infrequent use of call-in was because of the lack of response when decisions were called in.

RESOLVED – That the Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2002/03 be noted.
CROS.47/03
INDEPENDENT REMUNERATION PANEL

(a) 
Recommendations for 2003/04 Members’ Allowances Scheme
The Head of Member Support and Employee Services presented a report of the Head of Finance (FS.3/03) concerning the Members’ Allowances Scheme for 2003/04.

As required by the Local Government Act 2000 the Council had, during 2001/02, established an Independent Remuneration Panel to advise on and review the Scheme for Members’ Allowances.   The Panel’s first review had been the Scheme introduced to support the new Executive arrangements effective from 12 September 2001.

Members were reminded that the Council should have regard to the recommendations made by the Panel prior to any amendment being made to the Scheme.

The recommendation of the Panel was that there should be no change to the existing Scheme and the Chairman’s report was appended to report FS.3/03.  It was also noted that the issue of Travel and Subsistence, other Allowances and Pensions was awaiting Government regulations and would be discussed by the Panel as and when the regulations were issued.

RESOLVED – That the Panel’s recommendations be agreed so far as this Committee is concerned.

(b)
Replacement of Panel Member
The Head of Member Support and Employee Services presented a report by the Head of Finance (FS.1/03) concerning the Council’s Independent Remuneration Panel (IRP).   The IRP had been established in early 2001/02 as required by the Local Government Act 2000 to advise on and recommend a new Scheme of Allowances for Members.

The IRP themselves had determined the length of tenure for each Panel Member and agreed that one Panel Member would ‘resign’ each year in order to achieve a rolling replacement programme which in turn would ensure that there was some continuity/experience retained by the Panel.  The first Panel Member to resign would be Mr Bill Swarbrick in July 2003 and the Council therefore required to take steps to replace him.

The following documentation was attached to the report by way of background information:

Appendix A – An extract from the DETR Guidance on Members’ Allowances in England with respect to the establishment of IRPs;

Appendix B – Current Panel details;

Appendix C – Terms of Reference of the Panel; and

Appendix D – Councillors’ Job Descriptions.

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services outlined the proposed appointment process, drawing Members’ attention to the vacancy notification attached at Appendix E to the report.

He further reported that another member of the Panel had now resigned which meant that there were now two vacancies.

Under the circumstances, Mr Swarbrick had indicated that he would be prepared to serve for a while longer if this would assist the Council.

RESOLVED – 1. That this Committee recommends to the City Council on 29 April 2003:

i)
The Terms of Reference for the Panel as detailed at Appendix C to report FS.1/03.

ii)
The proposed appointment process as detailed in paragraph 2 of the report.

iii)
That future appointments to the Panel follow the same procedure as detailed at paragraph 2, and that the process be delegated to the Head of Member Support and Employee Services (who under the new structure would take responsibility for administering the IRP), but with the final appointment being subject to approval by full Council.

2.  That it is noted that there are now two vacancies on the Panel and this Committee considers that both vacancies should be filled with new members in accordance with the Panel’s protocols.

CROS.48/03
COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT

The Head of Strategy and Performance and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented report SPS.03/08 enclosing the first draft of the Council’s Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) Self Assessment document, which followed the format of the Audit Commission’s “Key Lines of Enquiry”.

The Head of Strategy and Performance explained that her Business Unit had taken the lead in preparing the documentation for the CPA assessment which would be undertaken in three stages:-

(a) development of the CPA self-assessment document;

(b) the peer challenge which would take place on 7, 8 and 9 May 2003;

(c) the formal CPA inspection which would take place on 16 June 2003 for one week.

The CPA Inspectors would then produce a draft report and a final judgement would be made by the end of the year.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that views were being sought on the CPA self assessment document from the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, the Executive, Officers, City Vision partners, Trade Unions and other influential bodies in Carlisle.  The content of the CPA self assessment document had to be finalised by the end of May 2003.

This was an opportunity for the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee to input views on the draft document.

Members noted that there was very limited detail in the submitted document and that the timing of the request to input views was extremely tight and particularly difficult for Members, given the closeness of the forthcoming City Council Elections.  A lengthy discussion then took place as to the most appropriate way forward so that Overview and Scrutiny views could be input into the document.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Strategy and Performance arrange for an informal private workshop to be held on Thursday 24 April 2003 at 10.00am in the Council Chamber, to which all Overview and Scrutiny Members be invited to attend, to consider the draft CPA self assessment document in order that Overview and Scrutiny views can be input as part of the consultation process.

Councillor Joscelyne wished it to be recorded that he had voted against this resolution.

CROS.49/03
LOCAL PUBLIC SERVICE AGREEMENTS

The Policy and Performance Manager was present at the meeting to update Members on Local Public Service Agreements (LPSA), which had been highlighted by the Committee at the last meeting as an issue in the Forward Plan they wished to be briefed on.

Members were informed that LPSA’s consisted of a set of 12 stretching targets covering a range of services.  The County Council were keen to pursue a LPSA and the support of the District Councils in Cumbria in relation to certain of the targets would be required.

Whilst most of the targets related to County functions, there was one relating to unemployment which the County were consulting with Allerdale and Copeland Councils and there was also a target dealing with community involvement upon which this City Council could be consulted.

The extent of the staff and financial resources required to support the LPSA had not yet been identified.

It was further reported that the Government Office North West had received many requests from Councils interested in LPSA’s and the County Council were awaiting acceptance of their proposed targets.

A further report would be submitted when further information had been received from the County Council.

RESOLVED – That the information be noted and a further report submitted to this Committee in due course.

CROS.50/03
CORPORATE COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE – ANNUAL REPORT 2002/03

The Customer Services Technical/Administrative Officer presented report CIS.01/03 reviewing the operation and monitoring of the Corporate Complaints procedure for the ninth year of its existence.    Copies of revised Appendices 1 and 2 had been tabled.

The Customer Services Technical/Administrative Officer outlined the content of the report, commenting that all complaints received during the period 1 April 2002 to 31 March 2003 had been analysed and information provided about the complaints that were referred to Boards of Arbitration, as well as those referred to the Local Government Ombudsman.  Comparative analyses, under the old organisational structure as well as the new Business Units, was provided between 2002/03 and previous years.

She explained a number of observations from the operation of the complaints procedure, including the additional monitoring undertaken for 2002/03 as required by the Council’s Equal Opportunities Policy and Racial Equality Scheme. Observations relating to the Local Government Ombudsman were also provided.  

In order to reflect the Council’s new organisational structure the Council’s Complaints Procedure for Officers had been revised.  The Corporate Complaints function would be re‑located within the Customer and Information Services Business Unit reporting directly to the Executive Directors thus ensuring transparency and independence.

RESOLVED – (1) That the information contained in the report be noted and it is further noted that the number of corporate complaints lodged with the City Council is low suggesting a high level of customer satisfaction with the way in which the Council provides services.

(2) That the additional monitoring of Corporate Complaints undertaken for 2002/03 as required by the Council’s Equal Opportunities and Racial Equality Scheme adopted on 30 April 2002 (Minute C.71/02(c) refers) be noted.

(3) That the revised Complaints Procedure, designed to reflect the reorganisation of the Council, be noted.

CROS.51/03 
CORPORATE RISK REGISTER

The Procurement and Project Co-ordination Officer presented the first draft of the Council’s Corporate Risk Register dated February 2003.

He tabled a report (SP.9/03) indicating that a Corporate Risk Management Group had now been established, training for Business Unit Heads and elected Members undertaken and that each Business Unit had now produced an operational risk register.

The draft Corporate Risk Register had been compiled using Consultants’ terminology and the Group would review this initial approach and customise it to meet the needs of Carlisle, carry out a more detailed assessment and identify mitigating measures that can be undertaken.

A further more detailed report would be submitted to the next meeting of this Committee.  A report on the Best Value Review of risk management would be submitted to a future meeting of this Committee.

Members asked that the Group, or the Head of Member Support and Employee Services if appropriate, ensure that risks from lack of staff training in new duties as a result of the organisational changes are identified so that they can be addressed.

RESOLVED – 1.  That the information be noted.

2.  That it is noted that the Head of Strategy and Performance will submit a further detailed report on this issue to the next meeting of this Committee.

3. That it is noted that the Head of Strategy and Performance will submit a report on the Best Value Review of risk management to a future meeting of this Committee.

CROS.52/03
MONITORING RURAL POLICY – PROGRESS ON THE ‘FUNDING FOR RURAL CARLISLE’ THEME

The Head of Economic and Community Development introduced Ms Claire Rankin, Rural Community Support Officer, who had commenced in post on 13 January 2003.

The Rural Community Support Officer then presented report ECD.9/03 being part of a series of position statements on the Rural Strategy Action Plans approved by the Council in April 2002.  A full staff complement was now in place allowing the Rural Strategy to be given the profile and priority needed to effectively deliver the actions outlined.

An overview of the overarching policy issues which would influence how, what and when actions were implemented was provided. 

The Rural Community Support Officer then explained progress on issues contained within the Action Plan tables attached at Appendix 1 to the report:  

Funding was a matter of concern due to the complexity and sheer number of funding streams and grant programmes currently in existence.  In order to facilitate and support groups to access funding, it was suggested that consideration be given to how dedicated rural funding events and activities could be undertaken.  It was further proposed that consideration be given to the production of a Rural Newsletter, co-ordinated and produced by the City Council in which rural funding matters would strongly figure, and which would fit well with the formation of the “rural office” within the Civic Centre.  

Keeping up-to-date with funding sources and information was a major task and, to that end, the External Funding Officer had reviewed the major packages available.  The “Grantfinder” system appeared to offer the most comprehensive service and consideration had been given within Business Units to purchasing the system.

The City Council has been asked to support the Longtown Market Town Initiative by becoming the “Accountable Body” or fundholder for a package of projects within the MTI programme, and a report would be submitted to the Executive on 28 April 2003.

Following a joint presentation by VAC and City Council Officers, Brampton Parish Council had agreed to support a Healthcheck and Action Plan process for Brampton and the surrounding area.  It was hoped that the Action Plan would be completed by the end of 2003.

The Countryside Agency’s Vital Villages programme offered a unique opportunity to all Town and Parish Councils to take control of their future.  Awareness of the programme would be increased through the work of VAC, in conjunction with City Council Officers, the aim being to ensure that three Parish Plans would be initiated in 2003/04.  Match funding may be required to ensure that Parishes were able to draw down the vital villages funding and develop necessary funding packages.  It was therefore suggested that consideration be given to the City Council applying for RAZ funding for a package of support to match fund vital villages applications.

A Member considered that promoting tourism in the rural area was important and making villages and small towns such as Longtown more attractive to visitors should be encouraged.

A Member noted the range of funding available for projects in the rural area and expressed the wish that similar funding opportunities were available for some of the more deprived urban Wards in Carlisle.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report and, in particular, the proposals to hold a funding fair or similar event in 2003/04 and establish a Rural Carlisle newsletter, highlighting funding opportunities and project examples, be noted.

(2) That the Head of Economic and Community Development be requested to submit two reports to the Executive detailing:

(a)
how the City Council was engaging with the Cumbria Rural Regeneration Company and the proposals which were being suggested for RAZ funding; and

(b)
the City Council’s involvement and contribution to the Longtown Market Town Initiative.

[The meeting finished at 4.40pm]

